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COMMISSIONER:  Yes, the appearances are largely as they 
were yesterday, save that we have Mr McAteer for the State 
and Ms Emily Sheales for the time being and later 
Ms Haban-Beer for the CDPP.  It's very warm in here, it's a 
hot day, so if anyone, including counsel, wish to take 
their jackets off, and the witness, you're most welcome.  

MR WINNEKE:  Commissioner, last evening I received a call 
from  

 
    

 
 

 
   

 
   

   
 

 
 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  In terms of reputational damage I can 
see the sense in that and it's consistent with what we've 
been doing in respect of other peripheral witnesses like 
that.  Do you have the reference in the transcript?  

MR WINNEKE:  No, I don't, Commissioner, but I'll endeavour 
to find it. 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  Does anybody want to speak against the 
application?  No.  All right, as soon as we find that 
transcript reference I'm prepared under the Inquiries Act 
to direct there be no publication of that particular 
allegation until further order. 

MR WINNEKE:  Thanks Commissioner.  

COMMISSIONER:  If someone, counsel in the legal team 
assisting could find that and let me know, I'll be more 
specific as to the order. 

MR WINNEKE:  Thanks Commissioner.  

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, are you ready for the witness to return 
to the witness box?  
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Magistrate, has to make a decision about what goes in and 
what goes out, he's got to rely very heavily, and indeed so 
do the Crown, on what the investigators say occurs and one 
would hope that all information would be provided to enable 
the magistrate to make a decision, that balancing 
decision?---Yes. 

Obviously that includes providing all relevant notes and 
statements and diaries?---Yes. 

That would obviously include providing Mark Hatt's diaries 
and day books as we've seen to enable that decision to be 
made?---I would have thought so, yes. 

It would obviously include providing all of your notes and 
day book entries to enable the magistrate to look at 
those?---I would have thought so, yes.  All relevant ones. 

All relevant ones.  And clearly those entries would be 
relevant, the fact that there had been amendments made to 
the statement?---Well it's only one entry that's relevant 
in that, in that page, yes, but I agree, yes. 

I'm not critical of you after that because the fact is, 
albeit you might have taken it out, it was shown to the 
magistrate?---Yeah, I'd actually thought I was asked about 
it too, but yes, you're quite right. 

When you provided the notes to the magistrate to look at, 
one assumes you provided photocopies of all relevant 
entries?---I know in the early, in the lead up to the 
committal we served, you know, hundreds of pages of notes. 

Yes?---They would have been photocopies, yes, of course. 

If they weren't provided to the magistrate it would, I 
suggest, not be a mistake that they weren't 
provided?---Well, I mean it could be a mistake, I don't 
know, but I'd like to think we didn't make too many 
mistakes. 

If they weren't provided do you think you might have done 
it because you didn't want Ms Gobbo to be put at 
risk?---No, I mean I provided enough information that the 
magistrate knew of Ms Gobbo, so I don't think that would 
have been in my thinking because the magistrate sees the 
redactions about Ms Gobbo so I don't know why I would keep 
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just a barrister I don't think.  I agree with your 
proposition there.  Although I think the naming is just 
purely something that Jim, you know, that's how it was 
spoken about. 

That may or may not be right.  If you think about it, 
here's a person who is an important human source who's 
providing information to Operation Posse and I suggest, I'm 
going to suggest, is providing assistance to you, that is 
to your division of Purana, and it's important that she be 
kept happy?---Look I didn't know what she, information she 
was providing at that stage.  You know, it doesn't surprise 
me that she was supplying information, if she was, in 
relation to Operation Posse.  That was the cover all 
investigation that Jim was running and Jim asked me to go.  
I wouldn't have gone if it wasn't for Jim asking me to do 
so.  So it wasn't to keep her, keep her happy in terms of 
her representation of various clients that I was dealing 
with. 

You say what you were doing was keeping Jim happy because 
he has her as an important source providing information to 
his investigators?---Well, all I know is I was keeping Jim 
happy and she was a human source, whether she was an 
important human source I don't know. 

Okay?---My boss asked me to do something, I did it. 

You had yourself had communications with the SDU?---Have I 
at that point?  

Did you speak to the SDU?---I actually, it's in my - I did 
see a log, source management log earlier this year that 
said there was a - and I don't know who talked to me, but a 
conversation with Bateson and O'Brien re minimising human 
source involvement process of statements. 

Yes.  You had a discussion, I suggest, with Mr Jones the 
following day?---The 19th?  

Yes, the 19th.  If we can have a look at 
VPL.2000.0001.0634.  Mr Jones?---Mr Jones.  In any case I 
don't remember the conversation. 

We'll see if we can refresh your memory.  If we can put 
this up.  So you'd spoken to him quite some time 
before?---Quite some time before what?  
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COMMISSIONER:  It's number 3 on the list?---The main list?  

You don't have the main list, okay, sorry. 

MR WINNEKE:  Have a look at that?---So the first one?  

COMMISSIONER:  The first one, yes?---The first one on this 
list?  

Yes. 

MR WINNEKE:  If we can go over to p.637, which is 20 
February.  It seems to be that he's spoken to you about 
notes.  "Limit contact, relationship should be managed via 
Mr Stanton", do you see that?---Can we just flick back?  
What's this bit about the airfare?  Sorry, that's not the 
next page contextually. 

It is actually.  249, 242.  I think it's a different issue.  
Do you believe you did speak to Mr Jones about that, "The 
management of the relationship should be through 
Mr Stanton"?---I don't remember the conversation with him 
but his diary, his diary indicates that and I'd be willing 
to accept it.  I'm not sure that - - -  

Have a look at 243, so the page before that?---Right.  I'm 
not sure - so I accept on the earlier page you showed me 
that he had that conversation with me, because I have no 
doubt that his notes would be correct.  I'm just not quite 
sure about this bit, this is a conversation - - -  

What it appears to be is Gobbo reporting a conversation 
with you or an update regarding - so what happens is she 
gives her handler an update, Mr Stanton an update.  There 
was a 52 minute conversation with Ms Gobbo.  "General 
intelligence advise about a Sydney trip to pay airfare.  
Ms Gobbo", there's some sort of abbreviation, "Will pay.  
Spoke about Bateson notes.  Limit contact.  Relationship 
should be managed via Mr Stanton, the handler".  So it may 
well be that's a discussion between Ms Gobbo and her 
handler and she's been told that the relationship between 
her and Purana will be done via the handlers, do you follow 
what I'm saying, through the SDU?---Yeah, I think that's 
consistent with other ICRs where she's, she's told her 
contacts are to be through those guys. 

Yes.  So that's a handler giving an update to Mr Jones, 
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Do you agree with that or not?---Can you put it again, I'm 
not sure what you - - -  

The fact that you have spoken to a barrister doesn't mean 
that the solicitor isn't still on the record, do you accept 
that proposition?---I do accept that.  

Right?---But what I said to you I wasn't sure whether Jim 
Valos was still engaged and the reason why I wasn't sure is 
because his barrister was the one contacting us.

You had some documents to supply to 3838, correct?---Some 
transcripts of some conversations.

Som transcripts to supply to 3838, correct?---Correct.

And if there was a solicitor on the record ordinarily what 
you would do is to say to them, "We've got some material we 
want to serve upon you as the solicitor for this client of 
yours, here they are, these are the records, the documents 
that we want to serve on you", that's what the normal 
course would be, would it not?---In the process of a court 
case, yes.

Yeah?---But this wasn't that.

No?---What we were doing was arming, as I believed it 
anyway, when I was sitting down with Jim O'Brien and 
Mr Ryan, even though I may not have agreed.

Yeah?---What I believe was happening was that we were 
giving the person, who was his legal representative, who 
was in contact with him and in contact with us, the 
information that she required to give him proper 
instructions.

Yeah.  You weren't giving them to his legal 
representatives, you gave them to her handlers?---Well I 
didn't, I think Jim O'Brien did.

But you knew that that was being done, didn't you?---I may 
have.  I think Jim had a meeting with them straight 
afterwards.

Mr Bateson, you knew full well that these documents were 
being given to Gobbo via her handlers?---I think so.  I 
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way it's possibly true or probably true.

Horgan had already phoned, one assumes phoned 
Ms Gobbo?---Or me.

Or you, yeah?---Or me.

And what had been discussed?---I don't know, it might have 
been something about the plea, that conflict hearing, I'm 
not sure.  It's a bit confusing for me, that note, I'm not 
really sure what that was.  I don't recall it.

Can I suggest that what would have been foremost in 
everyone's minds, including yours, perhaps also 
Mr Horgan's, is Ms Gobbo's conflicted position.  That would 
have been quite apparent, wouldn't it?---I think I say that 
in the supplementary statement, but I think what sort of 
falls out of that conflict hearing as well is there seems 
to be some confusion on when, that she couldn't act for him 
in a trial but she could act for him on a plea.

That's all ex post facto sort of justification having in 
the last couple of days prepared the statement.  Fresh out 
of this hearing you've been told about, or subsequent to 
this hearing you've been aware of the judge being quite 
strident about conflict situations, I suggest to you?---But 
at the end of that transcript on that day, correct me if 
I'm wrong, there seems to be something that she talks about 
on the conflict hearing.  It's in my statement here.  She 
says, "I can't be in the trial because I've acted for one 
of the witnesses."

Yeah?---This is Ms Gobbo.

Yeah?---"You're certainly not intending to have a joint 
conference?  No, not in relation to the trial."

Yeah.  So you took that to mean in circumstances where this 
man hasn't entered a plea, at the moment he's being 
prosecuted for murder, she was then entitled to go down and 
have a frank discussion with him as an independent legal 
advisor, concerning, for example, the strength of the case 
against him, the sort of issues that you would need to 
discuss if you were acting for the person in a trial 
proceeding, have a discussion about those matters and 
advise him as to the strengths and weaknesses of the case 
and whether he should plead?  Do you think that that's what 

VPL.0018.0007.0824

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police. 
These claims are not yet resolved. 



 

  
  

 
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 
  

 
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

  

          
         

  

            
            

      

            
            
           

           
          

         
        
         

             
         

          
  

          
            
         

           
          
           
          

         
            

           

         

          
        

   

  
 

         
        

           
  

            
            

           
  

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police. 
These claims are not yet resolved. 



  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  

  

            
          

     

         
            
          

            
 

             
            

         
         
          

    

         
      

        
   

   
   

  

           
       

            
         
         

           

            
          

         
       

           
         

          

         
            

           
    

          
         

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police. 
These claims are not yet resolved. 



 

 
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

  

      

           
  

            
          
        

         
        

          
       

           
        
          

    

         
           

           
        

          
          
          

             
           

        
            

  

          
        

          
       

    

          
          

            
          

          
        

           
     

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police. 
These claims are not yet resolved. 



  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  

 
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  

 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

  

            
      

           
          

          
          

         
          

           
        

           
        

          
 

         
           

         
   

           
 

          
         

      
  

          
           

       

     

          
            
         

          
           

           
            

           
           
        

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police. 
These claims are not yet resolved. 



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
26
27
28
29
30
31
32
33
34
35
36
37
38
39
40
41
42
43
44
45
46
47

12:51:31

12:51:38

12:51:41

12:51:44

12:51:48

12:51:51

12:51:53

12:51:55

12:51:59

12:52:02

12:52:05

12:52:10

12:52:13

12:52:18

12:52:20

12:52:24

12:52:30

12:52:33

12:52:37

12:52:41

12:52:43

12:52:47

12:52:49

12:52:52

12:52:58

12:53:02

12:53:05

12:53:13

12:53:16

12:53:21

12:53:26

12:53:30

12:53:35

12:53:39

12:53:44

12:53:45

12:53:50

.21/11/19  
BATESON XXN - IN CAMERA

9749

O'Brien who refers to her as 3838 and I've simply used that 
some hour and a half, hour and 45 minutes later.

That's your serious explanation, is it?  You'd spoken to 
Mr O'Brien in between?---That seems to be the case, yes.

Where's the note about the discussion with 
Mr O'Brien?---It's not there but as you can see I've come 
back from a course.

Yes?---And obviously that's what I've been told.

You've got an actual recollection of that, do you?---I 
believe so.  I'm not sure whether it was Jim, but obviously 
someone's told me to make some inquiries and I've done 
that, and the fact that I've referred to her as 3838 I 
would say it probably is Jim O'Brien because that's how he 
referred to her.

What possible reason would you need to describe her as 
3838?  I mean the letter's BO of Gobbo are immediately 
above the 38.  It beggars belief that that's the 
explanation?---Well look, I guess I can only repeat it.  
When you're making your notes and you're doing it at a time 
that these things are happening - - - 

Yeah?---- - -  they just come with whatever you're actually 
thinking at that time.

There's another explanation, and can I suggest this to you: 
Ms Gobbo, what she does in court in the open in public she 
does as Ms Gobbo the barrister.  What she does behind the 
scenes when it comes to assisting Victoria Police as a 
human source, as an informer, she does it as 3838.  You 
disagree with that proposition I take it?---Yes.

What you also know full well is if you write down 3838, 
that note will not see the light of day because a claim of 
public interest immunity will be made?---Well, I would have 
made the claim as well as about her name likewise.

Well you couldn't because she appeared in court.  Everyone 
knew she was there in court?---No, but if I had have seen 
that note there.

Yeah?---Say I had have written Nicola Gobbo instead of 
3838.
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explicitly, implicitly encouraged him to continue using 
her?---I don't know that that's fair.  I start off by 
saying, I say, "You're better off with independent 
representation" and I think Jim O'Brien says it again at a 
following meeting, so I'm not sure that that's fair. 

What you said, I think you said much earlier on, maybe on 
the first meeting that you had with her, that insofar as a 
discussion was being had about her lawyers, you said as a 
general proposition it would be worthwhile him having - 
perhaps I should be fair and put it quite clearly, just 
excuse me?---I've got it here. 

Yes?---This is him speaking, "Jim, I've got heaps of 
confidence in Jim, Nicola was good but she was, she has to 
give something, I can't, you know what I mean".  

Yeah?---I said, "I personally think you are better off with 
independent, um, legal representation.  That's what I 
personally think.  Now I can't tell you to change your 
solicitors or anything because as far as I know they're 
both very good".

Yeah?---"What I'm saying is they're involved with a lot of 
other people." 

Yes.  I mean that's really as high you get to suggesting to 
him that he shouldn't be having Nicola on his team, isn't 
it?---Personally, yeah, I think Jim O'Brien mentions it 
again in the next meeting. 

If we go to 23 March at p.82 of that transcript.  In fact 
81.  Mr O'Brien says, "Who are you going to use?  What are 
you going to do as far as a solicitor goes?"  He says, 
"Nicola, listen to this one" - - -  

COMMISSIONER:  Which transcript is this?  

MR WINNEKE:  Sorry, this is 23 March, Commissioner.  I'll 
preface all of these questions around this proposition, 
that you know at this stage that Ms Gobbo is an agent of 
Victoria Police?---I know she's a registered human source. 

A registered human source.  And you know that she has been 
providing information to you - - -  

COMMISSIONER:  It's Exhibit 476. 
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MR WINNEKE:  Thanks Commissioner.  Now since, well, in a 
sort of an overt way since 2005, March of 2005, do you 
agree with that?---Yes, I agree that she provided me some 
information over, over that period in 2005. 

And you'd been dealing with her now for quite a period of 
time and I suggest you must have had the impression that 
she was a person who was wanting to impress you and impress 
police?---I'm not sure that I conceptualised it in that 
fashion. 

You knew that she was providing information about people 
who were clients of hers?---I know she provided me with 
information as we've gone through.  I don't know what she 
was providing since she was registered and speaking to the 
SDU.  So I do know what evidence we've gone through, yes, I 
accept that. 

If you were going to recommend, for example, a close family 
members of yours, a solid independent lawyer, you'd be very 
concerned about recommending someone like Nicola Gobbo, in 
the circumstances, bearing in mind everything that you 
knew?---Yeah, I don't think that I would.  I'd probably go 
for Colin Lovitt, he was good. 

You couldn't possibly because you knew she was a police 
agent?---What I do know is my family and friends are not 
drug dealers associating with organised crime criminals. 

No?---So with a long history with a particular barrister, 
so I think the circumstances are not necessarily 
comparable.  I don't think we're comparing oranges with 
apples. 

I'm simply talking about if someone is saying to you, "I 
want to have a barrister, do you think I can trust this 
person?"  You're effectively not discouraging and 
encouraging him of the view that a person who you know to a 
significant degree is on the side of the police, you're not 
discouraging and on one view you're encouraging this fellow 
to get the advice from this woman?---I start off by saying, 
"I think you're better off with someone independent".  When 
he says things like, "You know, Nicola knows me, Nicola, 
you know, I trust Nicola, Nicola knows everything about 
me".  You know, where he's putting those situations to me I 
ultimately believe that she'll do the right thing for him 
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that I know of. 

Look, you knew broadly what Posse was about.  The idea was 
to, that is the drug arm of Posse, to bring down the Mokbel 
cartel?---Yes. 

You knew that Gobbo was involved in that arm of the 
operation?---Look, I don't know what she was providing but 
it made sense because, you know, Jim O'Brien was in charge 
of Purana phase 2 and during my dealings with Jim it seemed 
to be that there was a clear connection, yep. 

And so you knew that she was in effect providing 
information to Victoria Police about people she was acting 
for?---I don't know that I knew that.  How do you say that?  

She was representing Mokbel at the time in 2006, she was 
representing Mokbel?---Yeah, but I don't know she's 
providing information about Mokbel to the SDU. 

You just said you had a general view about what Posse was 
about was to attack the Mokbel cartel and associates of 
Mokbel?---But there was a lot of people involved in that 
criminal cartel. 

You knew she was acting for Mokbel and you knew that the 
idea of Posse was to bring down Mokbel?---I think I knew 
she was acting for Mokbel, I'm not sure that I did. 

You would have been aware at the time if she's acting for 
Mokbel in the Supreme Court at the time when - - -?---Could 
have been. 

You would have?---Yep. 

And he says to you, "I believe she's ultimately honest".  
Sorry, you say, "I believe Nicola is ultimately 
honest"?---Yes. 

How can you say that about a person who you know is acting 
as an agent of police and providing information against 
people for whom she acts?  How can you say that?---Look, 
what I was referring to there, and I don't think it 
necessarily excludes you from being honest by being a 
registered human source.  Having said that, what I'm 
referring to there, and what I believe he is asking me, is 
can she be trusted to keep what he's doing confidential?  
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say, "Why did you ring Nicola?  I thought you said you were 
worried about her.  I'm happy that you did, right".  Do you 
see that?---Sorry, which section?  

Page 2?---I've got p.2 here.  Have we got the right one up? 
That's an earlier one actually. 

I think it might be.  Have we got 0005.0062.0305.  If we 
try that.  

COMMISSIONER:  479.  It's 22 June you want, isn't it?  

MR WINNEKE:  That is 22 June.  That is in fact 22 June 
although it's dated the 16th, if you see the first line you 
see it says Friday 22 June, do you see that?---Yes, I see 
that. 

It's misdated but it appears to be 22 June.  If we go, for 
example, to - the discussion starts on page - you say, 
"Well, there's not much use us taking statements if that's 
what you're going to say because" - he's talking about 
pleading, "I'm going to plead something, I'm going to still 
deny that I had anything, I didn't plan it, and I'm being 
straight out with you.  If I planned it I'd say it because 
I'm going to be pleading to it".  You say, "Look, there's 
not much use in us taking statements if that's what you're 
going to say because I don't believe you, so it's no use me 
taking a false statement in my eyes, you know.  That's 
something that you can say on your plea if you want, if you 
want to plead guilty and you want".  He says, "What do you 
reckon?  Colin Lovitt to say that on your behalf, then 
that's something the judge can take into consideration, 
that's something for you to say".  Right, he says, "Let's 
just work, can we work this out because I want to just 
minimise my sentence but at the same time I don't want to 
put the whole family, I'm going to tell you it will be the 
whole truth, I'm not going to, you know, nothing to hold 
back because I'm going to make sure that I hold nothing 
back".  You say, "Why did you ring Nicola?  I thought you 
said you were worried about her?  I'm happy that you did, 
right".  You are happy that he did, aren't you, you're 
telling him the truth there?---I'm happy that he's sought 
legal advice, yeah. 

And he says, "I trust her.  I warned her, yeah".  And then 
if you go to p.6 there's a discussion about the sentence 
and he's concerned about a sentence, if he pleads and shuts 
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about it.

COMMISSIONER:  I think that's - - - 

MS ENBOM:  As I submitted before lunch, Commissioner, the 
documents were located by Victoria Police and provided to 
me.  That's where they came from.  And it might be that I 
want to re-examine him about the documents.

COMMISSIONER:  You can do that.

MR WINNEKE:  I have no objection to Ms Enbom speaking to 
him after cross-examination's completed.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  That's probably the best.  But it 
would also be useful - did you want to tender this bundle 
of documents now?  

MS ENBOM:  I don't seek to tender them at the moment.  I 
haven't looked at them, I haven't, as I submitted, taken 
any instructions in relation to them.

COMMISSIONER:  All right.  Probably what would be good is 
if you could prepare a statement saying how the documents 
came to your field of knowledge. 

MS ENBOM:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER:  What the background is, who provided them 
and under what circumstances.  That would be helpful. 

MS ENBOM:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER:  I think it's probably - at this stage it's 
probably best that you don't discuss this in 
cross-examination, whilst this witness is under 
cross-examination, certainly you can deal with it in 
re-examination.  Presumably Mr Winneke will deal with it 
tomorrow and then you'll be able to deal with it in 
re-examination. 

MS ENBOM:  Yes.  As I understood Mr Winneke's submission, 
if Mr Winneke does cross-examine on the documents, then at 
that point I would be given an opportunity to seek 
instructions before the re-examination, I think that's 
what's been put.
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MR WINNEKE:  Yes.  

MS ENBOM:  Am I permitted, Commissioner, to get 
instructions in relation to other documents that have been 
produced in the running of the cross-examination, such as - 
I haven't read it, I don't know if there's any need to get 
instructions, but the statement of Colin Lovitt dated 14 
November that I've just been handed for the first time?  

MR WINNEKE:  Commissioner, again I'm perfectly content for 
Ms Enbom to speak to Mr Bateson about that prior to having 
to re-examine him.

COMMISSIONER:  All right then.  There's no problem with 
that. 

MS ENBOM:  Thank you, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  That's the only document that you wanted to 
discuss with the witness whilst he's under 
cross-examination?  

MS ENBOM:  Mr Winneke has previously given me permission to 
speak to the witness about the depositions, so there are no 
other documents.

COMMISSIONER:  All right then.  We'll adjourn until 9.30.  

<(THE WITNESS WITHDREW)

ADJOURNED UNTIL FRIDAY 22 NOVEMBER 2019
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